Clermont County
Transportation Improvement District
Board of Trustees Meeting

Minutes of the Regular Meeting
September 15, 2016

A. Call to Order

The Regular Meeting of the Clermont County Transportation Improvement District (CCTID)
Board of Trustees was called to order at 9:06 A.M., Thursday, September 15, 2016, at the
Clermont County Engineer’s Office, 2381 Clermont Center Drive, Batavia, Ohio 45103.

Attendees:

Board Members: Jeff Wright, Chair
Ken Geis, Vice Chair
Pat Manger, Secretary-Treasurer
Andy Kuchta, Member (Not in attendance)
Jeff Lykins, Member (Not in attendance)
John Becker, Ex-Officio Member

Other Guests:

Megan Alley, Clermont Sun Shaun Mason, Prime Engineering
Frank Aransky, American Structurepoint Dennis Nichols, Village of Batavia
Wayne Bastin, Bastin & Company Jeff Pietch, Carpenter Marty

Steve Bergman, Mannik Smith Group Steve Proffitt, Geotechnology/Thelen
Andy Brossart, William Blair Charlie Rowe, ODOT D-8

Jon Brunot, Burgess & Niple Doug Royer, CCEO

Katie Dillenburger, Bayer Becker Chad Rundle, DLZ

Kaity Dunn, Rasor Marketing Rusty Schuermann, TID Legal Counsel
Anna Durastanti, O.R. Colan Karl Schultz, Miami Twp.

Joe Espelage, CT Consultants Steve Shadix, Stantec Consulting
Kelly Everett, KZF Design Craig Stephenson, CCEO

Alison Gwynn, WSP/PB David Uible, BCC

Jay Hamilton, TEC Engineering Joe Vogel, FT&CH

Andrea Harth, TEC Engineering Warren Walker, Duke Energy

Mark Henderson, LJB Jeff Wallace, TranSystems

Betty Hull, Rasor Sandy West, CCEO

Ed Humphrey, BCC Brad White, Hull

Carl Lamping, CC Bldg. Inspection Dave Wormald, AECOM

Tim Martin, National Gunite

B. Approval of Minutes
Motion by Mr. Geis, seconded by Mr. Manger, to approve the minutes of the August 19,

2016, Regular meeting of the Clermont County Transportation Improvement District, as
submitted, upon roll call vote, carried with members present voting aye.
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C. Transportation Improvement Projects Progress Updates

1. OKVICC Update — Jeff Wright advised that he attended the ICC meeting last Tuesday. There
were staff presentations on air quality and environmental issues. Following those presentations,
staff gave presentations on the rankings of dozens of project applications that they received.

2. Eastern Corridor — Segments I, II-III, IVa, and Oasis Line — Charles Rowe, ODOT, advised
that on Segment I, the Duck Creek Connector project was awarded to Sunesis Construction at
$7,387,762.74. Construction is scheduled to start at the beginning of October. On the Red
Bank/Madison, Babson/Hetzel Connector, there was a kick off meeting at the end of August.
Results of studies and preliminary plans will be given to the City to further the projects and
determine funding. Public involvement activities are anticipated for the spring of 2017 and they
anticipate completion of tasks by late summer of 2017. The Red Bank/Erie/Brotherton project is
on hold pending additional funding and prioritization by the City. On Segment II/III, minutes
from six area focus workshops held in April and May are on the Eastern Corridorr.org website.
The online survey closed on June 15, 2016 and they received more than 1100 responses. Their
consultant team is working on preparing a draft of the needs analysis and they anticipate having a
public involvement meeting in the fall to present the results of the needs analysis. On Segment
IVa, ODOT secured $5 million in safety funds to widen eastbound SR 32 to create a 3™ lane from
Glen Este to east of Old 74 in 2018. The original PID has been broken into nine sub phases. Fee
negotiations for phases 4, 5 and 6 are underway and ODOT hopes to have the fees resolved and
the consultant authorized by the end of October. On the Oasis Line, the consultant is preparing a
final invoice and an electronic master file of all of the documents that will be posted on the
Eastern Corridor website. Once ODOT receives this, they will distribute it to the Partners for
their use in future project development of the Oasis Rail project.

3. Old SR 74 Widening — Phase I — Craig Stephenson, CCEO, advised that items 3 and 4 are part
of Segment IVa. Mr. Stephenson advised that Stage 1 review is complete and they have moved
into final design. Construction is scheduled for 2019.

4. Clepper Lane Extension — Craig Stephenson, CCEO, advised that Clepper Lane has also been
reviewed by ODOT, CCEO and the CCTID. The fee for final design has been negotiated. ROW
acquisition will begin in the spring of 2017.

5. Aicholtz Connector — Doug Royer, CCEO, advised that the contractor is working on finishing
the water line and storm and sanitary sewer work on the east end of the project. Mr. Royer
anticipates that completion of the project will be the fall of 2017.

6. Eastgate Area Community Outreach — Betty Hull, RMC, reported that they are providing
information on the one year closure on Wolfpen Pleasant Hill Road. They are working on
updating the fall newsletters. Rasor continues website monitoring and updates, community
outreach, public feedback and media relations work.

7. US50/SR450/Eastman Drive Improvements — Craig Stephenson, CCEO, advised that ODOT is
looking at plans for final approval and there is review of ROW.

8. Old SR 74 Widening — Olive Branch-Stonelick to Armstrong Blvd. — Doug Royer, CCEO,
advised that a pre-con meeting was held a couple of weeks ago. There is some utility work to
finish. The contractor will begin construction mid-October on the water, sanitary and bridge
work.

9. Eastgate South at Clepper Lane Roundabout — Craig Stephenson, CCEO, advised that the
project is complete. There is a new business item on the agenda relative to the project.
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